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Minutes

The Meeting of Southminster Parish Council 
15th January 2024 at 19.00, held at Community Hall 2, King George V Playing Field,
Station Road Southminster Essex.

Present:		Cllr Harrold, Cllr Fluker, Cllr Mische, Cllr Cleary, Cllr McKee, 				Cllr Wyn-Davies and Cllr Wilcox.
In Attendance:	J Jeffery (Parish Clerk/RFO) and 5 members of the public.

24/012		Apologies for absence.
Cllr Pratt.

24/013		To receive and approve Minutes of the Extraordinary meeting of the 	
Parish Council meeting held on 8th January 2024.
Proposed by Cllr Mische, seconded by Cllr Cleary.
RESOLVED: The minutes of the Extraordinary meeting held 8th January 2024 were duly signed by Cllr Harrold, Chair.

24/014		To receive and note any declarations of interest:
To disclose the existence and any nature of any Disclosable Pecuniary 		Interests.  Other Registrable Interests and Non-Registrable Interests relating to 	items of business on the agenda having regard to paragraph 9 and Appendix B 	of the Code of Conduct for Members.
(Members are reminded that they are also required to disclose any such 		interests as soon as they become aware should the need arise throughout the 	meeting.)
There were none.

24/015		Public Session – Opportunity for Members of the Public to speak	
A resident commented that would be complete chaos if the Bloor homes planning application is allowed.
Princes Avenue, both lights that were previously fixed have gone out again, The Clerk will contact the contractor.
North Street is very dark with six lights out, The Clerk will report to Essex County Council.
A resident asked when the Land North of Homefield application will be discussed, Cllr Harrold responded that a Extra Ordinary Meeting of Southminster Parish Council will be held on Tuesday 30th January 2024 @ 7pm in Southminster Memorial Hall.
ACTION: Clerk to inform Parish Contractor’s streetlights in Princes Avenue have failed.
Clerk to contact Essex County Council regarding failed streetlights in North Street.

24/016		Planning  
Week ending:5th January 2024
23/01217/LBC PP-12573966
Change of use to No.5 dwellings.  Demolition works to main building, erection of 	a single storey extension to north elevation and internal alterations. Single
storey extensions to the east and west elevations of existing outbuilding, 		internal alterations and part demolition of that building. Alterations to 		fenestration and inclusion of associated landscaping, car parking, cycle parking 	and refuse storage.
Former Southminster Library Queenborough Road Southminster Essex
Southminster Parish Council recommend the GRANTING of planning permission.

23/01216/FUL PP-12573966
Change of use to No.5 dwellings.  Demolition works to main building, erection of 	a single storey extension to north elevation and internal alterations. Single 	storey extensions to the east and west elevations of existing outbuilding, 		internal alterations and part demolition of that building. Alterations to 		fenestration and inclusion of associated landscaping, car parking, cycle parking 	and refuse storage.
Former Southminster Library Queenborough Road Southminster Essex
Southminster Parish Council recommend the GRANTING of planning permission.

23/01236/FULM PP-12661255
Erection of a 19 MW Solar PV Array, comprising ground mounted solar PV 	panels, with co-located 5 MW battery energy storage system (BESS), vehicular 	access from Keelings Road, Internal access tracks, landscaping and associated 	infrastructure including security fencing, CCTV cameras and grid connection 	infrastructure including transformers, substation compound buildings and 
cabling route to the point of connection.
Land to South of Keelings Road Dengie Essex
Southminster Parish Council recommend the REFUSAL of planning permission for the following reasons:
1  The application site includes land within Flood Zones 2 and 3 and so has a medium/high probability of flooding whilst the development would provide wider sustainability benefits to the community, it is not considered these would be sufficient to outweigh the flood risk and it has not been demonstrated satisfactorily that the development will be safe for its lifetime. It must be noted that part of site was recently flooded following a sustained period of rain fall and that in addition Asheldham Brook to the South burst its banks. It is therefore considered the proposed development is unacceptable and contrary to the NPPF, the National Planning Practice Guide and Policies S1 and D5 of the Maldon District Approved Local Development Plan.
2  The proposed development is set on a north south incline which as a result will mean that it would be more visually intrusive than if it was on level ground. The view from the South towards the North includes the Asheldham and Dengie Ridge which was a continuous Roman settlement. To the West of the ridge is an Ancient Hill Fort. The middle of ridge includes the 13th Century Church of St James and several listed buildings. The ridge forms the highest point on the Dengie Marshes and therefore has significant visual, historical, and social bearing and must be protected.  It is considered that the development, as a result of its location, nature, and extent, would cause harm to the character and appearance of the site and its surroundings including nearby residential properties contrary to Policies S1, S8, D1 and D4 of the approved Maldon District Local Development Plan and the associated policies of the NPPF. 
3 It has not been demonstrated that the development would not cause harm to waterbird assemblages associated with the nearby designated nature conservation sites (in particular, the SSSIs and SPAs) the applicant has not considered the old reservoir lake adjacent to the scheme which provides for many bird species including over wintering birds. It should be noted that the proposed site has been grazed by swans for many years. It is considered that the applicant has not conducted its ecological report against this evidence. Therefore, the proposal would have an adverse impact on nature conservation, contrary to Policies S1, S8, D1, D4 and N2 of the approved Maldon District Local Development Plan and the NPPF.
4. The permanent removal of verges and hedges to facilitate construction vehicles entering and leaving the site is considered unacceptable due to the loss of habitat to a variety of wild animals and birds, contrary to Policies S1, S8, D1, D4 and N2 of the approved Maldon District Local Development Plan and the NPPF.
At the Chair’s discretion the following planning application was added to the agenda.

24/00014/WTPO PP-12719110
(TPO 6/91) T8 Ash on TPO – Removal of 5 meters of growth back to previous 		pollard points.
T19 Ash on TPO – Removal of 5 meters of growth back to previous pollard 		points.  Removal of Ivy.
Minster House 29 Burnham Road Southminster Essex 
Southminster Parish Councill SUPPORT the Tree Officer’s recommendation.

Planning 
Decisions									
Week ending:	
FOR INFORMATION ONLY

Appeal Decision

Site Address: 
Proposal: 
Application Ref: 
Appeal Ref: 

24/017		Finance Matters: -
a:	To receive and approve payment and receipts reports for January 2024, proposed by Cllr Cleary, seconded by Cllr McKee
b:	To approve payments and to sign cheques, proposed by Cllr Cleary, 		seconded by Cllr Harrold.
c:	To receive and approve the budget status for January 2024, proposed by Cllr Cleary, seconded by Cllr McKee.
d:	To receive and approve the Bank Reconciliation Statement to 31st December 2024, proposed by Cllr Cleary, seconded by Cllr Harrold.

24/018		Textile Recycling Bank
To discuss information received from Recycled Clothing Banks 
To discuss and pass any resolution. ￼	
Cllr Fluker proposed the acceptance of £300 upfront yearly payment to site a textile recycling bin at King George V Memorial Field, provided by Recycled Clothes Banks, seconded by Cllr Mische.
Cllr Fluker asked that the Clerk calls the existing textile bank company to ask for the removal of their bank.
RESOLVED: New textile bank to be provided by Recycled Clothing Banks, paying an upfront £300 yearly payment.
ACTION: Clerk to contact existing textiles bank and ask for removal.  Clerk to contact Recycled Clothes Banks to confirm acceptance of £300 upfront payment for siting a textiles bin at King George V Memorial Field.

24/019		Highways
To receive an update.
The Clerk informed that light failures had been reported for North Street, North 	End, High Street Toilets/Car Park and Lavender Drive.
 
24/020		Clerks Update
High Street Defib, off line 01/01/24
Abandoned Vehicle outside 12 King Street reported to MDC 28/11/2023, no tax, MOT due to expire 31/11/23, Community Engagement Team report no further action to be taken at the present time.
Fallen Tree reported to MDC on Bridle Path between Southfield Way and Queen Street.
Reported fly tipping on Southfield Way – Children's play area to MDC 08-01-2024
More vandalism has occurred at the preschool outdoor area, a crime reference number has been obtained.
Funding has been received for the dog waste bin on Steeple Road, The Clerk has placed an order with MDC for installation. 
Comm Hall electrical works update – covers to be fitted to heaters as soon as possible, lights and other works to be completed during half term.
High Street Toilets – Third Party and witness have not responded to Solicitors, therefore they will no longer pursue the third party claim to recover damages

24/021		Dist Cllr’s Report
Report from Maldon District Councillor Adrian S Fluker
 
Development Plan – Review (Formally the LDP Review)
Officers are now reviewing and updating the Supplementary Planning Documents – a consultation process will take place soon; details will be posted on the MDC Web Site.
Members have a called for a review of the Heybridge and Central Maldon Master Plan
Council Budget
I attended the budget meeting today - The budget gap for 23/24 (after windfall investment interest) was circa £200,000 and for 24/25 £1.5m. This budget was based on the Government reducing its funding significantly in 24/25. It's since been announced that the funding will remain the same for 24/25 therefore the budget deficit will reduce to £200k in 24/25
The Council will be considering its Budget at the next meeting of the SR Committee on 25th January
Great Essex Authority (Devolution)
The Government has still not ratified the proposal of a Greater Essex Authority. 
Proposed Developments 
Northeast of the Village (Homefield) 
The application has been validated and interested parties should respond via the MDC planning portal or via email to planning@maldon.gov.uk
The council will consider this application at special meeting on 30th January. The meeting will be held in the Memorial Hall
Refused Application at Queenborough Road
No appeal has been received
 
 
Proposed Development at Scotts Hill
There are no statutory objections
Proposed Development North of Stoney Hills
No further information.
Proposed Development at Latchingdon
The appeal which will be a public enquiry will take place in the coming weeks.
Principally the Council is defending the appeal on the basis that the Local Development Plan is Current and that it can defend the 5 Year Housing Land Supply which currently stands at 6.2 years.  
Corporate Leadership Review
The Council has agreed to undertake a corporate leadership review
Maldon Crematorium
Works have started on the new Maldon Crematorium it is located on the A414 between Morrisons Roundabout and Oak Corner
Winter Community Services Guide
More information is available on the MDC Website
Tips for keeping well, energy saving and financial support etc

24/022		Councillor Vacancy 
Clerk to give an update on Councillor Vacancy.
The Clerk informed that the Notice of Vacancy following the sad passing of Cllr Anderson ends on 29th January 2024, after this time if no election is called, Southminster Parish Council will be able to advertise for co-option.

24/023		Events – Tea Dance
Cllr Mische to give information
To discuss and pass any resolution as necessary.
Cllr Mische suggested holding a tea dance for pensionable age members of the community, potentially hiring the Memorial Hall and offering a small buffet or afternoon tea.
Cllr Harrold asked Cllr Mische to prepare a proposal and bring to a future meeting for discussion.
Cllr Cleary commented that 8th June 2024, would be a good date to coincide with D Day celebrations.
ACTION: Cllr Mische to prepare a proposal for a tea dance for consideration by Members.


24/024		Any matters that the Chair considers urgent.
To discuss and pass any resolutions as necessary.
There were none.

24/025		Public Session– opportunity for members of public to speak:
A resident informed there had been an attempted break in at the swimming pool.
it has become apparent that there is a blocked drain on the building plot on Kings Road since being cleared of overgrowth, a resident informed that since November 2023 there has been water running and it is now laying in the road.
A resident asked if there was any update on the zebra crossing proposal, the Clerk informed that at the current time the Local Highways Panel are not taking any new scheme requests0.

24/026		Date of the next meeting: 
Monday 19th February 2024

24/027		Exclusion of the Press and Public 
To resolve that under Section 100A (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 the public be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Act, and that this satisfies the public interest test. 
Proposed by Cllr Mische, seconded by Cllr Wyn-Davies.
RESOLVED: That the press and public should now be excluded from the meeting in accordance with the Local Government Act 1972, ss100.

24/028		To consider the correspondence of Bloor Homes in relation to the 			proposed development of Scotts Hill Southminster.
To discuss and pass any resolution as necessary.
Cllr Fluker proposed deferring any decision by Southminster Parish Council until more information is available from Maldon District Council.
See confidential report 15th January 2024.

24/029		Close of business.
Meeting closed at 8.50pm.




J Jeffery		Minutes 15-01-2024
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